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Town of Kentville 
Staff Report to Council Advisory Committee 
Community and Economic Development Coordinator 
July 2022 
 
Programs and Operations 

 

 

• The Historic Kentville video project has started shooting and is on a revised 

timeline to accommodate vendor schedules and other required resources.   We 

are working with two local vendors on this project and the video will cover a 

variety of assets in Kentville that will aim to draw the “cultural enthusiast” 

category of visitor which makes up about 1/3 of the total number of visitors 

that NS welcomes each year.  The video production will be spread out a little 

more than originally planned, but we will have a product to share before year 

end.    

 

• We continue to explore options for the comfort station project that will see 

public bathrooms created downtown.  Three alternative locations have been 

explored over the summer, but availability and required retrofits are both 

barriers we are facing.  It’s a great thing that our downtown spaces are filling 

up, but our options are limited.  In the meantime, the Develop Nova Scotia 

funding and other grant monies received by KBC for the Comfort Station project 

are being directed into placemaking initiatives for Centre Square activation, 

with the endorsement of Develop NS. 

 

• KBC held a public engagement session in Centre Square on Sept 6th for 

stakeholders and interested parties to provide feedback and ideas about Centre 

Square.  This meeting was well attended and had representatives from multiple 

community organizations as well as Town Council and Staff.  The session 

feedback will inform some of the project work carried out over the next few 

weeks in that space.  Stay tuned, it’s going to be spectacular!  
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Tourism /Special events  

 

• The KBC Mural Fest was a great success again this year.  Although the 

temperatures played a role in reduced spectator numbers, the art pieces are 

beautiful, and the artists showed great dedication painting through the heat 

wave.  We received a lot of attention online and continue to field questions from 

other communities about how it’s run and how they could start their own.  A 

Public Art map is being created now and will be available online as additional 

promo for the festival, but also to draw people to town any time for mural 

viewing.      

 

• The Kentville Pumpkin People Festival is on as usual in October.  This year’s 

Pumpkin People theme is “Animal Kingdom” and we have been working hard on 

props and marketing content thus far. Supply issues are being worked out, and 

while we may be a little behind on execution from previous years, the team is 

confident that everything will come together as always.  We have found new 

clothing suppliers and are working out the logistics of sorting and pick-up.  We 

want to sincerely thank Open Arms as well as Carlton Road Industries for 

reaching out to us with solutions.  

 
• Events related to Pumpkin People are still in late planning stages, but 

schedules, maps and other promo items are trickling out now.  People can find 

basic info on the Kentville website now, and we will continue to add materials 

as they become available.   

 

• KBC has scheduled the Under the Gazebo series programming and the line -up 

looks great this year!  A new addition to this line up is the community supper 

on Sept 29th.  Please check out the promo for these events and be aware of 

additional events and placemaking initiatives that will be implemented in Centre 

Square during Sept/October.  In addition to the Harvest Fest, we are looking at 

movie nights, live music events, and a few other surprises.   

 

Projects & Beautification  

 

• New Beautification items are forthcoming for Centre Square and will start to be 

visible between now and October.  Some items are being supported by the 

Develop NS placemaking initiative through KBC, and some are TOK Capital 

Purchases.  Folks can expect to see benches, new tables, single chairs, festival 

lights and more art.  
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• New Holiday Beautification décor has been ordered for downtown this year and 

includes new items for Centre Square.  The fabric banners are not always 

robust enough to withstand winter weather, so we have changed it up and 

ordered LED Pole Mounts in lieu of winter banners. We are crossing our fingers 

that the order will arrive in time for Holly Days!   

 

• The landscaping work for the greenspace near the Siliboy Mural is still 

outstanding.  It may need to be pushed to the next fiscal year, and we will 

likely need to contract that work out.  The plan involves repurposing existing 

hardscape materials and planting of new materials like native grasses and 

shrubs.  

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Lindsay Young 

Community & Economic Development Coordinator 
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Town of Kentville  
Staff Report to Council Advisory Committee 
Department of Engineering and Public Works 
September 12, 2022 
 

Programs and Operations  
 Kentville Water Commission: As usual with the summer season, water 

consumption was at its highest averaging around 1.2 million gallons per day.  
During this peak period, we had one of our five wells that pump into Town out of 
service with a pump failure (we actually have seven wells, but two of these pump 
to the Business Park Tank that services the Park and the west end of Town).  With 
only four pumps operating, we are able to keep up with the peak demand but 
should another pump or well fail during this time, three wells wouldn’t be able to 
meet the supply needs.  During these recent times with supply chain issues 
affecting virtually all industries it is essential to have a complete pump and motor 
“on the shelf” so that multiple weeks or even months delivery wait time can be 
avoided.  The replacement pump and extra “shelf pump & motor” are scheduled 
to arrive this week and will be installed in the coming days.  A new 6th (eight 
overall) well is scheduled to be drilled this fall along the Harvest Moon Trail to help 
with both mechanical redundancy and future growth demands. 
 

 Sanitary Sewer Area Service: Mayor Snow, CAO Troke & I attended a special  
Regional Sewer Committee (RSC) meeting on August 31st to discuss the potential 
award of RSC Capital project to replace a section of the large diameter forcemain 
from the Kentville Justice Centre through Klondyke Street to the Glooscap Curling 
Club.  Like many projects of late, this one came in about 80% over budget.  It was 
decided to not award the contract this year and to combine it with the next phase 
from the Curling Club to Eaves Hollow and tender it earlier in the year with hopes 
of obtaining better pricing.  The availability of infrastructure grants to assist in the 
project will also be investigated. 

Director Crowell has prepared a draft Sanitary Sewer Area Rate Study and we will 
present this to Council later this Fall. 
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Projects  
 MacDonald Avenue Subdivision Upgrades – Although the project got off to a 

slow start, the contractor has been on-site since late August and the project is 
underway.  Construction of Phase 1 will focus on Macdonald Avenue and the lower 
section of Henry Street with the remainder of Henry Street and Braeside Drive 
completed next summer as Phase 2.  
 

 Meadowview Bridge Replacement – The new Kentville to Meadowview bridge 
that was destroyed by fire in 2021 has been replaced with a low maintenance 
precast concrete bridge and has been in service since July 15th. 
 

 AT Project – The first phase of the AT Project was tendered in July and closed  
August 9th.  Unlike most projects that have a large plastic pipe and excavation 
component to them, this project is mostly asphalt & concrete and came in under 
budget.  Other Kentville Capital projects that were piggybacked on this phase of 
the AT tender include: the top lift of asphalt in Burke Subdivision, sidewalk repairs 
and replacements on Park Street and upgrades to the curb & sidewalk where West 
Main meets Main Street. 
 

 Kentville Heritage Centre – The replacement of the roof at 66 Station Lane has 
been tendered and awarded to Acadia Roofing & Contracting Limited and will be 
completed this fall. 

Public Engagement 
 Frequent phone calls and site visits.  
 Appointments are now being accepted for in person meetings. 
 Letter & email correspondence – As required. 

 

Meetings and Events 
 Senior Staff meetings every Tuesday 
 July 11th CAC 
 July 13th & August 3rd OHS Meetings 
 June 28th Hurricane ECC Activation – MCK   
 August 31st Special Regional Sewer Committee Meeting  

 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
David Bell 
Director of Engineering and Public Works 
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The Mentoring Plus Strategy – Summer 2022 – Valley Region 

As summer comes to a close, and we are in full swing preparing for our Fall activities. It has been fun 

reflecting on the valuable connections and socially inclusive activities that the Mentoring Plus Strategy has 

offered our local community. Strengthening community partnerships and engagement has been a priority 

this past year and we are honored to have built strong relationships with all of you! 

 

(Photo: A group of mentors who contributed their time to our first in-class mentoring initiative at NKEC in spring 2022, pose together 

outside the local high school. From right to left: back row - Ralph, Ted, Matt; front row – Candace; Tracy; Karen. Missing from the 

photo: Paula, Belinda) 

We all know, momentum grows where trust flows…isn’t that why Mentoring 

relationships are so valuable? In rural NS it is no secret that relationships are at the heart of community 

engagement and economic development. This is proven daily in the development efforts of the Mentoring 

Plus Program where the nurturing of new relationships and the maintenance of established ones keeps 

momentum building and partnerships exponentially expanding. This is true for the community partners, and 

the older adult volunteer mentors alike. Mentors repeatedly provide feedback that they get as much out of 

the group mentoring and intergenerational knowledge exchanges as the ‘mentees’, and regularly ask for 

additional opportunities to connect as a group to learn together and grow their mentoring skills through 

peer-to-peer discussions. A sure sign that trust-filled relationships are growing, and social inclusion is being 

felt by all! It is a joy to work with you all! – Julianne (Coordinator MPS Valley Region) 

Mentoring Plus is excited to now be co-located with community partners at the Valley Business HUB. 

Find us at 448 Main Street in Kentville! 

 

 

 

In this Issue: 

Pg 2: Fall High School Sessions Starting soon  

Pg 3: Bi-Weekly Mentoring Lounges  

Pg 3: Community Suppers Continue 

Pg 4: Mentoring Opportunities Business & Health 

Save these dates (see page 5) 

Sept 4th Kidtrepreneur Business Fair 10-4pm 

Sept 14th – Mentor Reconnect 11-2pm 

October 4th – New Mentor Onboarding Session 



Getting Ready for Back to School: Mentoring in the Local High Schools 2022 

In the spring we wrapped a Mentoring project where a multidisciplinary group of 8 Mentors integrated 

into a grade 12 Business Management class at NKEC with 15 students. Mentors joined the class 1-2x a 

week all semester to provide industry knowledge and life experience to case studies and group 

discussions. Mentors even had the privilege of watching the student groups present their business pitches for 

final exams. 

 Another team of Mentors, passionate about Financial Literacy held a group discussion on money, jobs, and 

financial management with a Career Access class. One instructor provided this heartfelt feedback: “That was 

nothing like I had planned, and 100 times better than I could have imagined! The way the mentors showed 

interest in these kids … some of these students never get listened to.” 

 

(Photo: Mentor Ralph H. discusses a case study with students) 

To wrap up the school year, a group of 6 career development teachers and counseling staff worked 

together to host a Mentoring Plus “Career Share” in the school Library. The event showcased 8 Mentors 

from various careers and industry sectors who met and spoke with 65+ Students from all four high school 

grades. Each class spent a period with the mentors for a chance to broaden their perspective on the career 

options, job titles, and opportunities that are available to them.  

 
(Photo: Mentor Paula H, talks to group of students at NKEC Career Share) 

 
(Photo: Group of 10 mentors pose at NKEC Career Share) 

Ready to get involved?  

For the 2022-2023 School year we 

already have teachers in program 

planning stages contacting us to 

request mentoring teams for their 

classrooms this semester!  

We’d love to have you join us!  

“I enjoyed it, and I loved the casual feel of it, and 

that you can develop a connection with them – 

even in just the span of 6 minutes”  

–Career Share, high school participant. 

Based on the feedback we received, over 

80% of high school respondents who 

participated in the High School 

initiatives this year said the mentoring 

sessions were ‘very good’ to ‘excellent’. 
85% felt strongly that the mentor’s 

knowledge and life experience was valuable 

to their learning. 68% responded with 

favorable interest in having follow-up 

conversations with a Mentor.  



Bi-Weekly Mentor Lounge Sessions: “Show Up. Sit Down. And Share.” 

Stay tuned for our Mentor Lounge fall schedule – Happening in Kentville & Middleton! 

On site at NSCC Middleton with Farm Cafe 

In the fall we will be starting another bi-weekly Mentoring Lounge on Wednesday’s at the Farm Café at 

the NSCC campus in Middleton. This site is host to a variety of community lead programs, in addition to 

CORAH (Centre of Rural Aging and Health), the Farm Café runs out of the campus cafeteria and supports 

community members in need, with fresh food solutions. NSCC campus principal and the Director of Campus 

and Community are looking at partnering opportunities for the fall 2022 when students are able to return 

to on site activities and knowledge exchanges can be offered to the college students. Mentoring Plus and 

our collaborating community partners will co-facilitate informal and intergenerational conversations to help 

engage seniors and share stories. 

Community Suppers: Intergenerational Food for Thought 

 

 

The Mentoring Plus Strategy is fully engaged in local Community Suppers on Tuesday evenings also 

located at the VCLA HUB. Partnered with Flying Squirl Adventures; Kids Action Program; YReach; VCLA; 

2nd Harvest to co-host an Intergenerational Community Supper has been a wonderful example of 

collective impact. Each week Mentors have joined the suppers to help promote intergenerational 

conversations. Suppers draw in over 65 guests weekly - a wide variety of community members who gain 

social engagement. From here, new seniors have signed up to become active mentors with MPS.  

Community Learning @ VCLA HUB 

The Mentor Lounge offers a regular activity for Mentor 

engagement and a place to share your stories.  

For the past year, we have hosted this informal peer-to-peer 

mentor knowledge exchange activity at the Valley Community 

Learning Association (VCLA) in Kentville. With a variety of adult 

education and pre/employment programing running at this 

community learning HUB, staff and participants are invited to 

join our conversations about way-finding and in turn, everyone 

learns from each other. Join us every other Thursday. 

See you on Tuesdays! 

We are excited to announce that we will continue this 

partnership and the community suppers will continue this fall. 

The intergenerational knowledge exchanges around the dinner 

tables are always a great informal place to connect with others! 

All are welcome and the food is amazing!! Watch Face Book for 

the menu weekly: 

https://www.facebook.com/search/top?q=flying%20squirrel%2

0adventures  

https://www.facebook.com/search/top?q=flying%20squirrel%20adventures
https://www.facebook.com/search/top?q=flying%20squirrel%20adventures


Find your Focus – Mentors: What Motivates you? 

Financial Literacy and the Future of Work 

A focused group of Mentors, financial 

advisors, high school and post-secondary 

faculty and administration, together with 

recent graduates gathered for a discussion 

about the opportunity retirees and mentors 

have to help improve financial literacy for 

students graduating into the world of work. 

Interested in participating in these 

discussions? Contact us to learn more! 

 

Helping youth prepare for a world of 

work…In the Valley region we continue to 

work with Career Connections and 

Department of Community Services including 

the Career Rising program. We hosted a 

successful session together with a group of 

Mentors this summer. Mentees sparked great 

conversation by asked the Mentors questions 

like: “What were your greatest successes 

and regrets?” 

Mentoring for Community Health 

 

Additionally, MPS supported VCLA’s Cornerstone program helping prepare people for employment in the 

Long Term Care Sector. A multidisciplinary team of 5 Mentors with experience in the health and wellness 

sector joined a class of 13 learners for a conversation about understanding intergenerational client care 

early spring and it was a great success. Later a group of Mentors with HR experience spent the morning 

with the 13 learners helping them practice interview skills and providing constructive feedback.  

The success of this collaboration has showcased the potential to further involve Mentors in helping respond 

to a growing demand for Community Health Care. Mentoring Plus is excited to be working with VCLA and 

local community health stakeholders to develop new initiatives this fall. 

Mentoring for Business Development 

Through our business development mentorship, a series of intergenerational knowledge exchanges have 

taken place with groups of mentors and mentees from multidisciplinary perspectives. Mentoring groups, 

with common passions, come together to support younger professionals with business and community 

development. This model will be further developed with the Valley REN Business NOW program.  

We have also met with CBDC Hants Kings ED and staff team to discuss a partnership with the Mentoring 

Plus Strategy to provide retirees as mentors to entrepreneurs in their small business development 

programs. We are excited to continue our planning this fall. Join us for group mentoring sessions on a 

variety of shared-interest topics -  

Mentoring Plus recognizes that our 

older adults want to help address our 

community health care needs! 

In the spring of 2022 a group of 6 

older adults with an interest in 

community health and aging well 

together participated in a focus group 

to discuss health literacy 

opportunities for seniors.  



Check your Calendar: Coming Right Up! 

Join Mentoring Plus and one of our mentors, Madonna Spinazola in Halls Harbour September 4th 

 

More info: https://www.childrensbusinessfair.org/hallsharbour-canada 

Save these dates… 

We look forward to connecting and collaborating with all of you.  

Wednesday September 21st Mentors Re-connect: Returning Mentors gather to gear back up for fall! 

We encourage you to invite retirees in your circle to consider themselves as Mentors with a story to share! 

Tuesday October 4th Mentors Plus One: New Mentors are invited to a group on-boarding session! 

Let’s Stay in Touch! 

This summer the Mentoring Plus staff and leadership team from our three regions have collaborated to 

bring together lessons from our local successes to build even greater momentum for the year ahead. 

Thanks to our stakeholder’s participation, we have received and reviewed our interim program evaluation 

and are looking forward to implementing the feedback we received as we continue to build, direct, and 

grow the Mentoring Plus Strategy.   

As a key component and response to the feedback we received, we are refining our communication efforts 

in order to keep our mentors, mentees, and community partners regularly informed about our 

intergenerational activity. By showcasing our Mentoring initiatives, in both formal and informal settings, we 

look forward to sharing how these relationships have truly contributed to meaningful and collective impact.  

  

 

 

 

 

Remember: Knowledge is Infinite, Share yours! 

Mentoring Plus is excited to support the 

second annual "Kidtrapranure" event  -

where local young entrepreneurs will set 

up on the harbour front to sell their 

products. Mentors are invited to attend 

and are welcome to participate by 

offering encouragement and tips for the 

youth on setting up their displays, talking 

with customers, selling their products, 

and developing as business owners!  

See something here that interests you?  

Contact us to get involved! 

Keep up on our activities by following 

us on social media: 

@ The Mentoring Plus Strategy 

https://www.childrensbusinessfair.org/hallsharbour-canada
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August 5, 2022 

 

Her Worship Sandra Snow,  

Mayor, Town of Kentville 

Kentville Town Hall 

354 Main Street 

Kentville, NS  

B4N 1K9 

 

 

 

Dear Mayor Snow and Members of Kentville Town Council,  

 

We wanted to take this opportunity to reach out to you regarding events that have impacted the 

community’s use of the Kentville Ravine at the Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada (AAFC) Kentville 

Research and Development Centre, and to provide you with an update of our response to the events.  

 

As you are aware, the Kentville Ravine area was damaged as a result of severe weather conditions in late 

February 2022. These rain and snowmelt conditions caused a landslip to the ravine wall and to the upper 

portion of the property.  

 

The landslip resulted in a great deal of material, including soil and waste debris, being deposited into the 

Kentville Ravine Park. This created hazardous conditions, and, as a result, the ravine park has been closed 

to the public since that time, with signage and fencing in place at all access points.  

 

AAFC takes this situation seriously and has been working to address it. With support from Public 

Services and Procurement Canada, AAFC has engaged a third-party consulting firm to complete a 

geotechnical and environmental assessment of the site in order to address the structural integrity of the 

ravine wall and the debris that fell into the ravine area.  

 

Recognizing the unique ecosystem in the ravine park, the firm first prepared a preliminary work plan that 

was reviewed by related authorities (Environment and Climate Change Canada, Department of Fisheries 

and Oceans, and Nova Scotia Department of Environment and Climate Change) to address the immediate 

debris field. They are also developing options to stabilize the slope and to address other impacts of the 

landslip, including cleanup of the extended affected portions of the stream beyond the immediate debris 

field. 

 

Work on the access route to the ravine was also completed in early May, which enabled access for heavy 

machinery to begin initial debris removal in June. Since then, significant progress has been made, 

including the following:  

 Removal of soil and debris using heavy machinery has commenced from the ravine bottom with 

monitoring and oversight by the third party consulting firm, and stockpiled until final disposal. At 

this time, the vast majority of the soil and debris has been removed from the immediate debris 

field. 

 



 

 

 

 

 Temporary diversion ditching and sediment fencing arrangements have been installed to ensure 

effective drainage of the flooded area and to allow for the removal of the debris in the water 

course of immediate debris field. 

 Specific attention was paid to establishing adequate drainage around the old growth hemlocks. 

 

We anticipate work to continue in the immediate debris field for several months, with longer-term work 

required beyond that, and we will keep you updated on progress and the plan ahead. If you have specific 

questions about the work taking place, please feel free to reach out to us. 

 

In addition, we will be holding an in-person update and consultation in September and we will be in touch 

with you soon to confirm your availability.  

 

The Kentville Ravine Park is special to the Kentville community, and AAFC is committed to making it 

safe once again so that the community can continue to enjoy it. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

 

Karen Durnford-McIntosh 

Director General, Real Property and Asset Management & CSO 

Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada / Government of Canada 

karen.durnford-mcintosh@agr.gc.ca   

Tel: 343-543-3692 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Crista-lynn Ferguson 

Director General, Integrated Services  

Corporate Management Branch  

Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada / Government of Canada 

crista-lynn.ferguson@agr.gc.ca 

Tel. : 343-999-3241 

 

 

 

 

 

Benoit Girard 

Director General, Coastal Region 

Science and Technology Branch                       

Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada / Government of Canada 

benoit.girard@canada.ca 

Tel: 902-365-8514  

mailto:crista-lynn.ferguson@agr.gc.ca
mailto:benoit.girard@canada.ca


 
 
Mayor & Council 
Town of Kentville 
 
August 3, 2022 
 
Dear Mayor Snow and Councilors; 
 
I write this letter as a citizen who is extremely concerned for the reputational risk of our beautiful town. Kentville is the 
best place I have ever lived. I am always in awe of our facilities, our engaged business community and have immense 
pride in how we conduct ourselves, until that of late. 
 
As a citizen, I have expectations. I expect those who are elected, who took an oath, to conduct themselves in a 
productive and responsible manner. Like any team that comes together to uphold and advance a strategy and a Vision, 
there are ways to do it in a manner that embraces diversity of thought and experience, in a way that enriches the 
process and the outcomes. As someone who subscribes to this, it is very disheartening to see an elected official 
purposefully and willfully engage in name-calling, and one-sided banter that incites others to maliciously attack those 
who are serving our community. Quite honestly, I am left so disappointed. 
 
This by no means negates the fact that there may be serious matters to attend to, but these concerns, which could be 
dealt with through a formal and structured process, are now lost in the ill-informed judgements and accusations of 
those few who are looking to bypass appropriate process, confusing transparency of process with breach of privacy. 
 
Being an elected representative does not mean you are privy to every conversation or detail that came before you in a 
protected manner. It does not mean you have the right to share another’s personal and confidential information. The 
appropriate use of in-camera sessions is to protect those sensitive matters. If that cannot be respected, then how can 
we as citizens, expect you to represent us in a professional and trustworthy manner. Your role is to ensure there are 
processes in place for any staff concern to be brought forward to the CAO or alternate. Your role is to ensure a whistle-
blower policy exists, and it does.  
 
I am asking all of Council to pause and reflect on why you took this role on. I am asking that those who wish to 
disrespect the rules of order to think for one minute of the harm you are causing. It doesn’t mean you do not have 
questions that may require dialogue, but understand that not all conversations are for public consumption, and certainly 
not matters of Human Resources or legal. That is basic.   
 
Dividing your fellow colleagues, belittling your leader publicly…this is not what I expect as a citizen, nor will it do any 
good for the broader community. I ask you to please consider your behavior and respect the oath you took. If it causes 
you such stress and incapacitates your ability to respect the oath you took and the necessary trust in your colleagues to 
move the strategy forward, please step aside gracefully and with dignity.  
 
With respect, 
 
Susan MacDougall 
 
Susan MacDougall 
256 Park Street, Kentville 
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Jennifer West

From: John Andrew <johnandrew@live.ca>
Sent: July 25, 2022 7:22 PM
To: Jennifer West; Dan Troke
Subject: Chickens ;)

The e-mail below is from an external source. Please do not open attachments or click links from an unknown 
or suspicious origin. 

 
Mayor Snow and Councillors, 
While I have no idea which Councillor/s are concerned about chickens, but I believe attempts to control, 
regulate and profit from food resiliency beyond the absolute minimum necessary is an untimely error.  
 
Six years ago there was talk of stepping back red tape in Nova Scotia’s Municipalities, but that has proven to 
have been little more than a catchy 'conference theme'. Surely our citizens could suggest a wide array of more 
relevant topics and most would prefer to hear far less from this Council on matters which are already 
regulated and for which town staff are more than capable of handling.  
 
More importantly, rising inflation and increased cost of living is contributing to a growing desire for less 
government involvement in our day to day lives and certainly our pocket books.  
 
Chickens are but a small piece of the broader need for urban agriculture, but there are multiple reasons why 
backyard chickens should be encouraged:  
- There is cause for significant concern around food residency given predictions of reduced wheat production 
for 2022/2023. This will undoubtedly impact food prices and availability of many food items we currently 
enjoy.  
- Strategizing around food resilience / security includes all aspects of urban agriculture - including the ability 
to produce eggs at our home. Eggs combined with home based vegetable growing has the potential to help 
meet dietary needs.  
 
The Mississauga Urban Agriculture Strategy sums up the benefits as follows:  
Environmental  
-Reducing food miles  
-Improving soil health 
-Supporting biodiversity and pollinator habitat  
Social  
-Improving food security 
-Providing educational opportunities to increase food literacy for all ages 
-Providing opportunities to grow culturally diverse food 
Economic  
-Supporting local food entrepreneurship 
-Growing food at home or in the city can mean less money spent at the grocery store 
Health  
-Eating more nutritious foods like fruits and vegetables 
-Participating in gardening can benefit physical and mental health 
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There are many ways urban agriculture and climate change are connected. Some include: 
-Growing food in the city helps to reduce food miles travelled, shortening the travel time from farm to plate, 
and helps to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. 
-More green spaces can help biodiversity, pollinators and reduce urban heat island effect.  
-By growing organically and using sustainable methods reduces the need for fertilizers and pesticides, helping 
improve soil health. 
https://yoursay.mississauga.ca/urban-agriculture-strategy 
 
Human Rights > Control 
While some regulations around setbacks, number of chickens, etc. are reasonable, a licensing fee should be 
discouraged as it risks creating barriers and treading on protected Human Rights around food production. 
Given the many benefits of this practice and as a gesture of goodwill, I suggest Kentville consider a voluntary 
program with built in incentives such as: 
-Teaching / info sessions for which participants can purchase necessary building materials at a reduced cost 
(Perhaps Home Hardware or Frasers would be able to facilitate this).  
-This is very normal practice for some of our immigrant families - what a great chance to invite them to teach 
us. 
-Provide grants for to include lower income individuals and families.   
 
Encourage ‘buy-in’ & build community! 
 
https://www.backyardchickencoops.com.au/blogs/learning-centre/why-raising-chickens-is-great-for-the-
environment 
 
https://www.environment911.org/Why-Everyone-Should-Keep-Backyard-Chickens 
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Jason Bethune

From: Evan Pushie <evanpushie@gmail.com>
Sent: July 24, 2022 10:54 PM
To: Sandra Snow; Cate Savage; Craig Gerrard; Cathy Maxwell; Andrew Zebian; Paula Huntley; Gillian 

Yorke
Subject: By-law on chickens

The e-mail below is from an external source. Please do not open attachments or click links from an unknown 
or suspicious origin. 

 
Good day Counselors of Kentville,  
 
I am emailing all of you to request that you all do not vote in favour of the new bylaw purposed on keeping chickens in 
Kentville. 
 
Thank‐you 
 
Evan Pushie 
47 wade st 
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Jason Bethune

From: Fiona vanWilgenburg <vanwilgenburgfiona@gmail.com>
Sent: July 25, 2022 9:47 AM
To: Sandra Snow
Subject: Chicken bylaw

The e-mail below is from an external source. Please do not open attachments or click links from an unknown 
or suspicious origin. 

 
Good morning Mayor Snow,  
 
I just wanted to email you to ask that you do not vote in favour of the proposed bylaw on keeping chickens. I think it will 
only negatively affect the average constituent. 
 
Thank‐you, 

Fiona vanWilgenburg 
47 Wade St Kentville  
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Jason Bethune

From: Reb <rebeccamahaney@gmail.com>
Sent: July 25, 2022 1:31 PM
To: vanwilgenburgfiona@gmail.com; Cate Savage; Sandra Snow; Craig Gerrard; Cathy Maxwell; Andrew 

Zebian; Paula Huntley; Gillian Yorke
Subject: Proposed Chicken Bylaws

The e-mail below is from an external source. Please do not open attachments or click links from an unknown 
or suspicious origin. 

 
Good day members of town council, I have included as many of you as I could find email addresses for. 
 
The following are my concerns regarding the proposed by‐laws towards urban chickens in Kentville: 
 
Definition 5) "Coop" means a fully enclosed weatherproof structure and attached outdoor enclosure used for the 
keeping of chickens, that is no larger than 10m2 in the floor area and  no more than 2.4 meters in height. 
 
Why is there a need to restrict the size of the chicken coop and run? Why would the restrictions not fall under the 
regulations already in place for an outbuilding that does not need inspections or to be up to code such as being under 
215 square feet? 
   
Why would residents of Kentville not just apply to build a chicken coop under the current development permit system 
that is already in place and have the chicken coop classified as one of the two outbuildings they would be allowed on 
their property? 
 
What happens to chicken owners who already have a run in place that does not meet the proposed restrictions? having 
to alter / change current enclosures could cost owners unneeded expense / labour. Times are hard enough already, the 
town does not need to incur unnecessary cost onto its residents.  
 
14.3 iii. A chicken coop shall not be located closer than three meters from the side of the property line 
 
Would a chicken coop not fall under the designation of an outbuilding and therefore fall under the regulations for an 
outbuilding? These regulations state that an outbuilding must not be any less than FOUR feet from the property line, 
why would a chicken coop need to be further from the property line than any other structure / building on the 
property? 
 
Current Kings County bylaws have no size limits listed (or if there are I cannot find them) on chicken coops and no limits 
on where the chicken coop must be on the property. I think it is reasonable that chicken coops should therefore fall 
under the outbuilding bylaws and have to be 4 feet from the property line and under 215 square feet in size. 
 
Registering chickens 
 
The proposed registration fee for chickens is listed in this document as 30 dollars, why would the registration fee for 
chickens be more than the registration fee for dogs which is only 15 dollars as outlined in "Town of Kentville Policy 
statement G33 Animal Control By‐law Fees Policy"? 
 
I can find nothing in dog owner registration policies that states that they must pay a fee each year to re‐register the dog 
so why should that be the case for chickens? 
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Why should chickens have to be registered in the first place? If residents are applying with a development permit to 
build a chicken coop and paying the fee for the development permit / stating on the permit application that the 
outbuilding will be intended for chickens, that is ample enough information to tell the town that there will be chickens 
on that property. 
   
Chicken Limit 
 
Why set a limit on chickens at 2‐4 per household? If a family is keeping chickens for eggs for their own household, a 
family of four if they each eat 2 eggs a day would need 8 chickens to feed themselves, and a chicken does not always lay 
an egg every day so therefore they would not get enough eggs each time to meet their 8 egg a day need. on top of this if
they are going to do any baking of any sort they would also need more eggs. 
 
Also, although I disagree with the town's proposed size limit of 10 square meters for a chicken run, this is enough space, 
if you are housing large breed only, to have 7 hens as a large breed is suggested to have 1.39 square meters per chicken 
and if you are housing small breeds it is recommended they have 0.93 square meters per chicken therefore the run 
could safely house 10 hens.  
However, bigger is always better to keep chickens healthy / happy which is why chicken enclosures if anything should 
fall under the current outbuilding bylaws and be no more than 215 square feet.  
It would be my suggestion that the chicken limit be set at no more than 10 hens, which I think would be reasonable to 
meet the needs of a family of 4 for eating and baking with eggs. If ownership were set at a limit of 10 chickens with 
recommended 1.39 square meters per large breed chicken, the run could theoretically be a maximum of 14 square 
meters, however I stand by my previous statement that bigger is always better for healthy and happy chickens! 
 
Opinion 
Do citizens of Kentville who are just looking to cut down on their grocery bill or add enjoyment to their lives through the 
keeping of chickens really need one more fee to pay? Kentville tax rates are already high, and the current animal control 
bylaws in place are already not enforced, cats roam at large in my neighbourhood daily, and dogs are a frequent 
disturbance. Therefore why add more to these laws that are already ignored? 
It is also my belief that chickens are being singled out because they are not everyone's ideal cute and cuddly pet like a 
cat or a dog. 
 
 
By the way, none of you email hyperlinks on the Kentville webpage for any of the councillors are functional  
 
Respectfully yours, 
Rebecca 
 
‐‐  
Reb 
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Jennifer West

From: John Andrew <johnandrew@live.ca>
Sent: July 26, 2022 11:56 AM
To: Dan Troke; Sandra Snow; Cate Savage
Subject: Complaint

The e-mail below is from an external source. Please do not open attachments or click links from an unknown 
or suspicious origin. 

 
Dear CAO Troke, Mayor Snow and Deputy Mayor Savage, 
It seems to me that Mayor Snow continues to tolerate far more than should be in meetings intended for Town 
business and also that follow-up is warranted with regard to behaviour exhibited by each Councillor Zebian 
and Maxwell during last evening's (July 25, 2022) Meeting of Council.  

 While I will not comment on the merits of concerns cited by Councillor Zebian that relate to protected 
documents and Agreements. As much as they relate to accusations and concerns relating to CAO Rice 
and the grievances documented by senior Town staff, I feel for him regarding the ineffectiveness of 
Municipal Affairs. My concern is that the Councillor with the lightest work load would use his reporting 
time for whining about person matters [yet again] when he should be giving account for his 
compensated activities. While he used the words of apology when Point Of Order was called, he 
stayed the course with this whining and personal attacks following each pause. I believe he should 
have been removed from Council Chambers for such behaviour and self-indulgence, but a reprimand is 
most certainly warranted.  

 Councillor Maxwell owes the citizens of Kentville and especially the citizen she rudely interrupted and 
challenged a robust apology. It is baffling to see that she has not learned the Rules of Order in six years 
of this work? She 'spoke over' and challenged a citizen and thereby communicated that it is not safe 
for citizens to bravely bring forward their queries and concerns. When I brought forward similar 
thoughts earlier in the meeting I did not know the source of grave concerns over chickens, but Council 
Maxwell's sighing and low grunting noise was distracting and made it apparent I had struck a nerve. It 
might be a good idea to have her sit away from the presentation podium if she is unable to control 
herself. I request that this Councillor also be addressed formally.  

 
Have a joyful Summer, 
John Andrew 
Citizen of Kentville 
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